Solano County Community College

District Governing Board

Unadopted Minutes—August 4, 2004

Page 8

SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, August 4, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Copies of a revised agenda item for Human Resources under the Consent Agenda were provided to Board members and were available at the Board meeting.  The following revisions to the Human Resources item were noted:  (1)  page 1, under Employment 2004-05, add: Christy Green as the Chemistry Lab Technician, effective August 18, 2004 and Ernesto Fuentes as Director of Human Resources, effective August 9, 2004; (2) page 2, under Short-term Project and Substitute, add Floyd Hogue as Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs, effective August 9, 2004 and (3) page 3 under Independent Contractors, add: Leadership Resource Solutions, Inc., academic employment finder’s fee. 

Trustee Wilkerson stated that when revisions to the Consent Agenda such as additions to the short-term employment and independent contractors listed above are requested, that the information be submitted to the Board in advance of the meeting.  Board President Claffey stated that, normally, the Board would receive the information in advance; however, in this case, the process of interviewing for these positions concluded after the agenda was published.  

Moved by Vice President Denis Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the agenda as revised.  The motion passed with the majority vote.  Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson  voted “no.”  

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Steve Lessler, Chair for Solano County Taxpayers for Tax Relief, informed the Board that the Board of Supervisors approved Measure A for placement on the ballot for a half-cent sales tax to improve roads in the area.  Mr. Lessler offered to make a presentation to the Board on Measure A in the next month or so, if the Board so desires. Trustee McCaffrey asked if the presentation could include the impact of traffic on the College.  Mr. Lessler asked the Board to notify him if they were interested so that the meeting date could be scheduled.  

6.
REPORTS 

Superintendent-President

Vice President Bracy reported that a memo has been distributed describing the new enrollment fee increase for students from $18 to $26 per unit effective fall 2004.  Last year, enrollment fees moved from $11 to $18 per unit which created some hardship for students and for SCC in billing students after the fact.  Once again, many students have already enrolled at the $18 rate and SCC will begin billing these students for a differential.

Vice President Bracy acknowledged that the Fire Technology Program has extended an invitation to attend their graduation ceremony on Saturday, August 7, 2004, at 3 p.m., in the cafeteria with a reception at 4 p.m. 

Mr. Bracy asked Vice President Wright to provide the Board with a recap on the recently passed state budget.  The Governor signed the state budget on Saturday, July 31. Dr. Wright highlighted the following aspects of the 2004-05 budget:  (1) Partnership for Excellence – the state took $27 million out and SCC lost $274,000; (2) equalization – we received more than anticipated; (3) COLA – 2.41 percent; (4) enrollment growth is three percent; and (5) student fees went from $18 to $26 per unit.  Vice President Wright has not yet seen all of the detail on the state budget but indicated that it appears to be better than last year’s budget.  Dr. Wright anticipates that it will be very similar to the tentative budget presented to  the Board approximately three weeks ago.  More budget detail is expected in approximately three weeks.  

· Bond Update
Mark Newton informed the Board that the process of scheduling major Measure G groundbreakings is currently underway.  The first groundbreaking to be scheduled will be for the new student learning center in late November followed by a groundbreaking for the Vallejo Center and then the Vacaville Center. 

Construction Updates

Mr. Newton announced that the bid and award for renovation of the tennis courts came in under budget.  The project should be completed by September 22.  

Project Status

The California Environmental Quality Act process has been initiated.  The agenda contains an item recommending the employment of a consultant to help with environmental quality compliance issues.  The schematic design has been completed for the Vallejo Center and is in the hands of the committee. The Student Learning Center is slightly behind the Vallejo Center and is in the final stage of program development but is expected to be quickly at the schematic design phase.  The addition to the Nut Tree Hangar of approximately 2000 square feet to augment the facility to relocate the entire aeronautics department has procured the Division of the State Architect’s (DSA) approval.  The swing space project is in the construction document phase and is expected to begin in January/February next year and will house displaced classrooms for the summer of next year.

Also, the first major construction for modernization on campus, Buildings 300 and 1500, is just finishing the programming phase and getting ready for the schematic design phase.  The project will begin in the summer of next year. Finally, a number of scheduled maintenance projects have been scheduled during the summer, including a major repair to the sprinkler/irrigation system.   

Trustee Wilkerson requested that future updates be provided to the Board in written form.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of July 21, 2004

Human Resources

(b)
Employment  2004-05; Request for Instructors to Teach an Additional Subject Not Listed on Current Credential 2004-05 Academic Year; Approval of Job Description; Employment 2003-04

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings

Academic Affairs

(d)
Service Agreement between Solano College Small Business Development Center and the City of Vallejo

Trustee Phil McCaffrey requested that under 7. (b) Short Term Project and Substitute, the assignment of Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs be moved to item 8 for discussion.

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda with the exception of the item requested for removal.  The motion passed unanimously.

 8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

Short-term Project and Substitute
Name


Assignment



Dates


Hourly Rate
Floyd Hogue

Interim Vice President,

8/9/04 – until

$9,189.30 month




Academic Affairs


position is filled

Trustee McCaffrey stated that since the Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs, is a top-level management position and the recommendation was being presented at the Board meeting rather than information provided in the Board packet, he asked for the process and procedure that was followed.

Board President Claffey explained that an agency was used and one of the additions to the Human Resources agenda item was to pay the agency fee.  He stated that the same process was used as the one for the Interim Director of Human Resources.  

Questions were asked about whether the Interim Vice President would be a candidate for the permanent position and the hiring cycle for top-level management.  Board President Claffey clarified that the Interim Vice President would not be a candidate for the permanent position and that the interim position receives no vacation and no health benefits.  Cost for the interim position would be approximately $9,000 per month.  The Interim Vice President would remain in the position until it is filled permanently.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Vice President Denis Honeychurch to hire Floyd Hogue as Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs starting on August 9, 2004 until the position is filled.  The motion passed with majority vote.  Trustee Phil McCaffrey voted “no.”

9. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative and Business Services

(a) 
Establish Tax Rates and Debt Service for Fiscal Year 2004/05, Resolution No. 04/05-04

This resolution certifies the tax rate and authorizes the County to place an ad valorem tax against the taxable property in the District to pay for the General Obligation Bonds, Election of 2002, Series 2003A ($80 million), from the November 5, 2002 election.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson for approval of Resolution No. 04/05-04.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Vice President Denis Honeychurch, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson, Board President James M. Claffey

NOES—None

ABSENT—Vacancy from Area #4  - Vallejo, Benicia, Suisun 

(b)
Request for Site Approval for the Vacaville Education Center, Resolution No. 04/05-05

It is necessary at this time for the District to submit to the Board of Governors of the California Community Colleges and the Chancellor a request to approve the Vacaville site and forward the approval to the California Postsecondary Education Commission for its review and action.

Moved by Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of Resolution No. 04/05-05.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Phil McCaffrey, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President Denis Honeychurch, Board President James M. Claffey

NOES—None

ABSENT—Vacancy from Area #4  - Vallejo, Benicia, Suisun 

(c)
Approval to Award Contract for Environmental Consultant Services

Mark Newton informed the Board that the qualification-based process has been followed to select a consultant who would assist the District in preparation of its compliance documents to meet CEQA requirements.  The consultant will lead the District through the Fairfield compliance document then through the finalization of the Vallejo site and development of the Vacaville site.  It was recommended that the District award a contract to Kleinfelder of Sacramento, California, for Environmental Consultant Services for a “not-to-exceed” amount of $30,500, using Measure G funds.  
Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval to award the contract for environmental consultant services to Kleinfelder of Sacramento, California, for Environmental Consultant Services, for a “not-to-exceed” amount of $30,500 as recommended.  The motion passed unanimously. 

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Governing Board Vacancy

Vice President Bracy stated that Trustee Bill Thurston  passed away on July 6, 2004 and the Governing Board has been informed by the Solano County Office of Education that there is a process for filling the vacancy.  

This item was presented for information and as an opportunity for the Board to discuss the options available for filling the vacancy.  The recommendation from the Solano County Office of Education is that the item be brought back for action at its August 18 meeting.  

Vice President Bracy read a letter from Dee Alarcón, Solano County Superintendent of Schools, addressed to Dr. Perfumo regarding a special election to fill the Governing Board vacancy.  Ms. Alarcón’s letter indicated that given the filing period and other timelines required by law to fill the vacancy, she would not require a special election to fill the position.  Ms. Alarcon’s letter indicated that special elections can be quite costly and that in light of current financial challenges facing community colleges and education as a whole, incurring such costs at this time does not seem to be in the best interests of the College or the students it serves.  Vice President Bracy stated that Ms. Alarcón’s response is in concurrence with the District’s legal counsel as well.  

Some Board members commented briefly on the item.  Trustee Pam Keith reiterated her viewpoint from the last meeting that she did not feel the Board should appoint as she believed an appointment would give a tacit endorsement and would not provide for a clean campaign.  

This item will return for action at the August 18 meeting.  

(b)
Presentation – Contract Education

Dr. Willard Wright stated that at the last Board meeting, Trustee Wilkerson requested additional information on the contract with Steve Lessler.  Dr. Wright informed the Board that approximately two years ago, the District contacted Mr. Lessler to assist the College with contract education.  Mr. Lessler was to go out and identify companies and contract education opportunities for the College.  Dr. Wright introduced Mr. Steve Lessler to provide an update on the programs he developed for the College.  

Mr. Lessler, President of the Lessler Group, explained that the Lessler Group represents a variety of service companies throughout Solano County.  Mr. Lessler discovers business opportunities for clients. When Mr. Lessler represents Solano College to companies and public agencies throughout Solano County, he focuses on contract education.  Some companies that have expressed interest in the contract education program and with whom Mr. Rick Ida and he have already met include ALZA Corporation, Genentech, Valero Refinery, Mariani Packing and MV Transportation.  Mr. Lessler has also been working on a county-wide program for contract education with auto dealerships.  He stated that there is a huge desire by the auto dealerships to have local training for Automotive Service Excellence (ASE) certification.   

Mr. Lessler stated that the decision has been made to maintain the existing space that has the infrastructure for auto technician training programs which could be a savings of approximately $1 million for the College in the future.  Mr. Lessler informed the Board that auto dealerships are calling him on a regular basis asking to become involved with SCC now.  Mr. Lessler stated that the next meeting with dealerships in the county will be held August 10.  

Mr. Lessler informed the Board that there is a large company that is looking for diesel engine training as well as a variety of professional staff training areas throughout their organization.  They are waiting for the College to put together programs for a contract relationship.

Mr. Lessler stated that once he brings the College to a potential contract education customer, it is the College’s responsibility to take the matter from that point to develop a business relationship, contract and deliver services.  

Several Board members expressed an interest in knowing more information as to which contracts generated revenue for the College as a result of Mr. Lessler’s work, the number of companies 

Mr. Lessler has spoken with about the College and the cost effectiveness.  Dr. Wright stated that two low-end contracts have been generated; however, there are more in progress.  Dr. Wright stated that the automotive contract education issue is a groundswell.  He explained that it is the nature of contract education to take time (i.e., four or five years) to develop it.  Mr. Lessler stated that it has taken 14 months to get this far with contract education.  

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Citizens Bond Oversight Committee will hold its quarterly meeting at the College on Monday, August 9, at 6 p.m.

Vice President Bracy announced that copies of the new instructional calendar were provided to Governing Board members along with an advertisement for Solano Community College that will be located at the Vallejo Ferry Terminal, thanks to the efforts of Nancy Hopkins.  

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

There were no items from the Board.

13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
